

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 27 MARCH 2008


COS.49/08
CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP – HEALTHY COMMUNITIES & OLDER PEOPLE – 2ND REPORT 2007/08
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.33/08 describing the activities of the Carlisle Partnership, Healthy Communities and Older People Priority Group.

Mr Kemp introduced Fiona Huntington of Cumbria PCT – Public Health.

Communities for Health Programme Summary Report – Spring 2008

Mr Kemp presented a summary of the first years’ activities of the Group and outlined the intentions and plans for 2008/09.  He stated that the Income Maximisation for Older People project had been very successful and assisted in claims for additional benefits of over £400,000.  The target for the project was £500,000, and with claims still being processed, it was hoped the target would be reached.  He reminded Members that the claims were not only beneficial to the individual but also to the local economy.

Mr Kemp explained that the Smoke Free Carlisle project had not been as successful.  There had been difficulty in making a direct contribution at the front line to meet the demand of the people wishing to stop smoking.  There was still a waiting list of around 15 weeks for people who wanted to see an advisor to stop smoking though the reorganisation of the Smoking Cessation Service was addressing the issue.  30 volunteers had been trained to support people and facilitate group sessions in various partner organisations including Carlisle Housing Association and the City Council.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  The Income Maximisation Project had been very successful and it would be good to build on the project and carry it forward.

(b)  There had been a lot of activity in the Smoking Cessation Project but the outcomes were disappointing, was there a time lag between the activity and the activity having an effect?  Could the way the Project was operated be improved?

Ms Huntington responded that there was a time lag, when a person had stopped smoking they were not recorded as being successful until they had stopped for four weeks then the data was analysed quarterly so figures were not up to date.  The way the Project was operated had been changed and the changes should be reflected in future performance reports.

Ms Huntington explained that people who used the services of the Project were on a 12 week programme and so were supported for that time and then followed up one year later.

(c)  In response to a Member’s question Ms Huntington reported that 30 people had received training to support the Project.

(d)  Concern was raised that school children were smoking, did the Project do work to support this age group?

Ms Huntington responded that the Smoking Cessation team did see under age children and could offer them a 6 month programme but the project concentrated on adults.  

Ms Huntington added that a number of secondary schools ran there own Smoking Cessation programmes or drop ins, William Howard School ran a very successful programme.  Unfortunately not all schools acknowledged that there was a problem.

A Member added that children should be targeted at primary school and should receive education on the dangers of smoking earlier.

(e)  When would the replacement be appointed for the Assistant Director of Public Health for North Cumbria?

Ms Huntington responded that there was no immediate plan to replace the post but Jane Muller, Associate Director of Public Health – Cumbria PCT, had been asked to undertake the work.

Cumbria Local Area Agreement - Healthy Communities and Older People Summary

Mr Kemp then presented the 9 month performance report of the current Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2007) Healthy Communities and Older People block against the agreed outcomes.

The summary highlighted the Cumbria Drug and Alcohol Service, concern was raised that most resources go to drug issues and not alcohol but most violent crimes were the result of alcohol abuse.  Members asked if there would there be a shift in the balance and was there any relationship between alcohol abuse and smoking?

Mr Kemp responded that the LAA 2007 did not allow for a lot of attention on alcohol abuse but this had changed and there had been more alcohol related targets added to the new LAA for 2008, that allowed for more specific work.

Ms Huntington added that the CDRP figures had shown that, due to the smoking ban, more people were outside whilst drinking and so were involved in more incidents.  However, there was no direct evidence to support a link between alcohol abuse and smoking.

Healthy City

Ms Huntington gave a presentation on the possible accreditation of Carlisle as a World Health Organisation ‘Healthy City’.

Ms Huntington reported that the Healthy City accreditation had been in existence for more than 20 years.  The accreditation would demonstrate that the Authority was moving the population towards a healthier lifestyle.  The accreditation would be achieved through partnership working but with a strong lead from the local Council.  The accreditation would move away from small projects and towards embedding health issues into policies so it became a way of working.  The accreditation was an international accreditation with this year’s conference being held in Croatia.

(a) In response to a Member’s question Ms Huntington reported that Liverpool, Manchester, Glasgow and Newcastle were all Healthy Cities.  Some cities such as Belfast had been a Healthy City for over ten years.  There could only be ten Healthy Cities and so each city, even if they had the accreditation, would still have to apply.

(b)  A Member asked what Carlisle would achieve from getting the accreditation.  The Council already had several policies so health in the City should be treated the same way.  Putting scarce resources into this accreditation was not a priority.

Ms Huntington confirmed that there would be a cost implication although she did not know at this stage what that would be.  The cost could be compared to other authorities that had the accreditation but each authority used a different model and a model would have to be chosen for Carlisle to make the comparison.  She added that this was only a consideration for the coming year and it would sharpen health issues in Carlisle.

(c)  A Member raised concern on who would lead the work, where the money would come from and what the outcome would be.  He also asked if the application was a self-assessment or if the City would have people examining it.

Ms Huntington responded that the Authority would be required to produce a health profile plan, which she was working on.  The profile looked at the health of residents, air quality, healthy planning, smoking, ward level obesity and cultural facilities.

(d)  Concern was raised that the Healthy City status would stop work on small projects which had proved to be very successful in local communities.

Ms Huntington stated that small local projects would still be initiated but it would mean that projects on a larger scale could also be taken forward.  It would improve the health of the population by making sure all policies impacted on health.

Mr Kemp added that if the accreditation did go forward there would be a potential for Carlisle City Council and its partnership to have more influence on health in the City with the PCT.

Mr Kemp stressed that the potential project was at a very early stage and that formal involvement by the City Council would be via the usual processes of Executive, Overview and Scrutiny and eventually full Council.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) added that the possibility of applying for accreditation was at an early stage and would require a strong business case before work could begin.

RESOLVED –  (1) That Ms Huntington be thanked for her attendance at the meeting;

(2) That the Committee welcomes the improvements shown in Report PPP.33/08;

(3) That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.
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